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STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CAWLEY
As part of the Joint Default Service Plan (DSP) for Citizens’ Electric Company of Lewisburg, PA and Wellsboro Electric Company (collectively, the Companies) for the period of June 1, 2010, through May 31, 2013, the Companies have continued their “Stratified Procurement” approach, which provides some limited flexibility around levels of hedging for on-peak and 24x7 block purchases of energy.  Administrative Law Judge David A. Salapa recommended adoption of the Stratified Procurement plan, based largely on the reasoning that the Companies carried their burden of proof that this plan produced lower costs.  
A more in depth review of the record reveals that the Office of Small Business Advocate’s (OSBA) Scheduled Procurement Plan produces lower costs when the existing plan is adjusted for the contracting decisions of ACE Power Marketing and the Companies over the entire study period.  As it happens, a very fortuitous pair of contract failures by Lehman Brothers permitted the Companies to terminate contracts entered at the peak of the energy market, which the Companies were fortunate enough to replace with lower cost supply.  For this reason, it is far from settled that the Companies’ stratified procurement plan produces lower costs than a scheduled procurement plan.  
Despite this concern, the proposed DSP, as modified by our Order, should be adopted.  The alternative scheduled procurement plan proposed by OSBA relies too heavily on spot and quarterly purchases.  Given the current absence of competitive offers in this very small service territory, consumers have very few alternatives available to them to acquire reasonable levels of price stability.  Consequently, I concur in the result only with regard to the issue of the stratified procurement plan versus the scheduled procurement plan.
In addition, the Companies requested additional authority to procure supply without any reasonable parameters around this flexibility, subject to Commission approval within 30 days.  These contracts could have been for any magnitude, for any duration; no details were provided under the proposed DSP.  This additional flexibility was not approved by ALJ Salapa.  As an alternative, the Companies should instead provide a more scheduled and disciplined approach to hedging.  Specifically, some level scheduled hedging should occur more than one year out for these customers that have no current competitive supply offers to mitigate market volatility.  This can be achieved through a physical or financial contract of more than one year, or through physical or financial hedges more than one year out.
It should be acknowledged that the Companies’ proposed DSP is an improvement over its previous plan in some respects.  The diversification of the 24x7 block purchases over time, the development of a robust Congestion Management Plan, and the use of regulated market hedging tools are all sound improvements.  Going forward, the Companies should include unregulated hedging tools for risk management, but only to the extent that critical parameters and limitations are clearly articulated in such a future plan modification to protect rate payers from excessive or imprudent hedging actions.  For example, the Companies should state with more clarity how and where hedges are proposed to be used in place of physical hedges, consistent with their proposed DSP, and articulate appropriate caps on hedging activities.
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